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QuickPoint! – Portland’s Affordable Housing 

Bond: Nothing for Money 

 
 

By Eric Fruits, Ph.D. 
 

Remember that song about getting money for nothing? In Portland, it’s the 

opposite. We’re getting nothing for money. 

 

This week, Portland’s City Council will get the first annual report on how the city 

is spending its affordable housing bond money. The four-page report—yes, it’s 

really only four pages—is colorful and has lots of pictures but nothing about actual 

results. So, I did some research. 

 

Turns out, by the end of 2018, the city spent almost $38 million and built exactly 

zero new units of affordable housing. Sure, Portland bought two buildings. But, the 

buildings were already built or almost completely built, which means the money 

did nothing to actually add any new units. 

 

Once the city spends millions more on the four other buildings in their pipeline, 

Portland might have only 250 additional units of affordable housing. 

  

Last year, French President Emmanuel Macron announced plans to reform the 

country’s social welfare programs. He said, “We put a crazy amount of dough into 

our social benefits and poor people are still poor.” 

 

The same can be said for Portland: We’re spending a crazy amount of money on 

affordable housing, but we’re not actually building much new affordable housing. 

 
 

 

Eric Fruits, Ph.D. is Vice President of Research at Cascade Policy Institute, 

Oregon’s free market public policy research organization. 
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	“Allowing a community to customize the execution of statewide policies to match the community’s capacity would make a real difference in the resilience of rural communities.”

